Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

September 5, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, September 5, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1 Jim Landry & Steve Audet – Winnipesakee Park Association – The BOS reviewed e-mails from Jim Landry. Mr. Landry stated he appreciates the time the BOS have taken in responding to him, the replacement of the Black Brook Road culvert goes back about two years and the project was put on hold. Mr. Landry expressed concern with water coming down the hill and creating more problems. Mr. Landry noted there is a leech field located where the water is running, as well. Chair Nickerson asked if the road is private and Mr. Landry replied yes. Mr. Landry requested the culvert be taken out. Chair Nickerson stated there was a cement culvert that was suppose to be cleaned out but an engineer may have to look at it. Jeff Jenkins stated there have been discussions of Candlewood Road, where pieces of pipe have been placed and the ditch has been filled in. Director VanTassel reported that he has had discussions with the 1st home owner on the road, about placing rocks there to divert the water and pulling the stump to stabilize with gravel. Director VanTassel stated the ditch was full of sticks and leaves that have not been cleaned out but it is on private property. Earl Leighton noted the property was developed in the 1960's and the run-off affects 8-10 properties. Those in attendance discussed there being the presence of an underground stream that may or may not be compromising the leech field/lake. Director VanTassel informed residents that it is not a simple process, although it may have been 30-40 years ago. Director VanTassel noted his goal is to ditch as many roads as possible over the next 4-5 years because you can see there was a ditch on most of the Town's roads due to the vegetation but there is still a lot that has to be done. Director VanTassel stated if the work is in the Town's Right-of-Way then it would be okay but if it is not then, he would need an easement from the property owner. Chair Nickerson stated Paul Fluet should look at it. Director VanTassel provided those in attendance with pictures of Burliegh Hill Road and explained the road is wet because the water has been carried all the way down the side of the road, which is what could happen to Black Brook. Carmine Cioffi stated one month ago, someone was running a machine and disturbed a stone that was in the ditch. Mr. Cioffi reported that a lot of mud washed into his neighbor’s driveway because the stone was moved and it created a water problem. Director VanTassel replied he would have cleaned the mud up. Mr. Cioffi stated if something is not broke, why try and fix it. Director VanTassel stated he was trying to keep the road dry and the stone was a safety issue for motorists. Selectman Ober suggested placing a silt fence on the road in the interim. Director VanTassel replied he would meet with Carmine.             


         







  






2.0 Benoit – Well replacement  – The BOS reviewed three bids from Tasker, Gilford Well and Cormac in amounts ranging from $14,778 dollars to $15,586 dollars. After brief discussion, Chair Nickerson made a motion to hire Gilford Well to decommission and replace Mr. Benoit's well in the amount of $15,586.48 dollars. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The BOS will wait to sign a contract from Gilford Well and release the contract amount to Mr. Benoit.                  




    









3.0 Elana Knapp – Appointment to Library Trustee Alternate – The Board reviewed a letter of recommendation from the Library. Selectman Giunta made a motion to appoint Elana Knapp as an alternate to the Library Trustees. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 





    



   









4.0  Emily Vinton – Appointment Historic District Commission Alternate – Mrs. Vinton stated she has served many years on the HDC. Selectman Giunta made a motion to appoint Emily Vinton as an alternate to the Historic District Commission. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 






5.0  Don Foudriat Re: Black Brook Watershed Management Plan – Mr. Foudriat stated they have held two informational meetings to date and there is a lot more going on with non-point water pollution. Patricia Tarpey is the Director of the Lakes Region Planning Commission overseeing the areas of Gilford, Laconia, Meredith Bay and Paugus Bay. Mr. Foudriat noted they are candidates for the “319” grant funding but Center Harbor, Meredith and Moultonborough are all looking at the watershed. Mr. Foudriat stated the Town has 33 Best Management Practices (BMP's) that include Land Use changes and they will be discussing what Sanbornton is doing with the surrounding communities. Mr. Foudriat reviewed BMP #30, #16 and #17 which addresses the north side of Roxbury Road and the east/west sides of Kaulback Road. Mr. Foudriat stated the Contractor has suggested the Town address the BMP's within the next year with $50K from the Town and $125K from the “319” grant. Selectman Ober asked if they would know the “319” grant funding was awarded before May (Town Meeting) and Mr. Foudriat replied he believes so. Selectman Ober stated the project would be dependent upon getting the grant. Chair Nickerson stated most people are not in favor of this project, the economy is still not good and people are worried about keeping their homes, their parent’s homes or even their grandparents homes. Chair Nickerson stated people are looking at different solutions with their yards and fertilizer. Chair Nickerson noted he is not concerned with the area of Black Brook but the proposal for BMP's on Kaulback and Woodman Road, which are a mile & a half away from the lake. Mr. Foudriat replied those areas are the north tributaries but agrees that some of the BMP's are arguable. Finance Officer McGee stated he feels that the full $650K for the watershed project would need to be voted in a Warrant Article, to warn the voters under DRA's regulations. Chair Nickerson asked what happened to the Chapman Brook area and Mr. Foudriat replied it has not been looked at but it certainly could be. Selectman Ober noted that Planner Ward has said that some of the BMP's could be done by volunteers at no cost. Mr. Foudriat replied yes, he has given some thought to those. Mr. Foudriat requested the BOS pass a resolution of support. Chair Nickerson replied the BOS want to discus the project further but will not let it die. 

   






6.0  Discussion Re: 2nd Ambulance – Chair Nickerson stated there has been a lot of questions regarding keeping the 2nd ambulance, questions from the Attorneys and questions by Selectman Ober & Selectman Giunta. Chair Nickerson noted he has had Finance Officer McGee do some calculations but there are too many variables. Chair Nickerson stated the BOS were told the ambulance was junk and the Fire Department said the same thing, he can not go against the vote of the people. Chair Nickerson stated if the Board keeps the ambulance they will lose the trust of the people and things will get bad but Town Counsel has said the Board gets the final say. Finance Officer McGee stated after doing some research, financially it is not profitable to keep it because the Town would be paying two people (insurance, benefits, workman's compensation), would need equipment, tires, etc. based on one call a week (52 a year). Chief Dexter stated the numbers need to be looked at and they would be the first responders, even if they did not transport. Earl Leighton stated the only reason he went along with it was because the Town was going to get rid of it and if the Board votes to keep it tonight then it breaks down again, would the Fire Department want another new one. Chief Dexter replied the department has a mechanic that knows what he is doing on the trucks with a fleet maintenance program and he is here to tell you that getting rid of the ambulance would be a mistake. Chief Dexter noted things have started to increase and he is keeping an eye on all of it for the long-term. Chair Nickerson stated the vote was made at a legal Town Meeting and was the will of the people, who trusted me but he also understands where the Fire Chief is coming from. Chief Dexter stated he does not want to pay $175K for a new one, they already own the current ambulance and Mutual Aid is only there when things get really bad. Chief Dexter referred to the 2009 Town Report, Article #8 regarding the sale of the police cruiser and noted that precedent has already been set. Jeff Jenkins stated he feels his reputation as a Budget Committee member would be affected because it was presented as a “lemon” and that bothers him. Jeff Jenkins stated he would not be surprised if the people were mad about 10-12 people changing the Town Meeting vote. Jeff Jenkins noted this is a quality of service issue, not cost and if people think they have 100% coverage they are living in a dream because the ambulance is out of service for at least 3 hours every day. Selectman Giunta stated this issue has kept him awake at night over the past couple weeks and feels everyone will be friends no matter what the decision but he can not go against the Town Meeting vote. Selectman Giunta stated the discussion would have been different if there were no problems with the ambulance but he is voting no because this is not the way to do this and he is sorry. Captain Burlingame stated he would love to have the discussion with Sanbornton residents, the problems have been rectified and the Town has a valuable asset just sitting there but would like to see the public given an opportunity to vote. Selectman Giunta noted the Town's Attorney has said to park the ambulance, due to unforeseen expenditures. Selectman Ober noted she was not part of the original Select Board that initially voted on this issue and is looking at it from a different perspective, she wasn't in favor of the 2nd ambulance but after weighing the pros/cons, the Town has spent over $30K in repairs and the Town doesn't owe any money for it. Selectman Ober stated she is not saying the ambulance would be a “money maker” but there are a lot of expenses paid for by that account. Selectman Ober stated she feels it would be to the Town's advantage to keep track of the ambulance figures over the next nine months and let the people know the Board has new information. Selectman Giunta replied he feels the Board's credibility would be lost. Scott Taylor asked what the difference was with the police cruiser and Chief Hankard replied it wasn't considered a junk vehicle, just not a patrol car but still had a warranty. Chair Nickerson made a motion to reaffirm Article #12 of the 2011 Town Meeting. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. The motion passed. Selectman Ober was opposed.    



         










7.0  Fire Department Update – The BOS reviewed the department's calls for August totaling 25. Chief Dexter gave “Kudos” to the actions of an eighth grader for calling “9-1-1” promptly during a recent house fire and due to those actions the damage was minimal. Fire Prevention Week is being held on October 7th through October 13th and crews will be conducting fire drills at all three of the local schools. Chief Dexter reported that the phone upgrades have been completed at the Life Safety Building, which allows for more space and for them to transfer calls to the P.D. The BOS regretfully signed a Personnel Action Form (PAF) for the resignation of Alex Hawkes. The BOS signed PAF's for Anna McLoon & Kier Babour, who passed their Firefighter I training. The BOS signed a PAF for Michael Skeats as the Deputy Forest Fire Warden. The Board signed a contract with Lakes Region General Healthcare for the programming of the Fire Department's IV Pumps. The BOS signed PAF's for Mary Baxter and Heidi Stockton as probationary Firefighters. The Board signed a PAF for Michael Skeats as a FF/EMT-B  with an increase in pay to $13.83 an hour (grade 10). Selectman Ober made a motion that Michael Skeats pay be retro-active to the date of his EMT-B certification date. Selectman  Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chief Dexter reported that narrow banding of the department's radios will be conducted over the next couple months, the budget is tracking well, restitution has been received and they are looking for a new mechanic. Director VanTassel offered to supply the Chief with Kevin Marcott's information. Chair Nickerson asked the Chief if he has a policy on how many EMT's they can hire and Chief Dexter replied yes, twenty-four. Chief Dexter noted they currently have 22 FF/EMT's and 3 FF's (only), with three people on the duty crew from 7:00 p.m. to 5:00 a.m. Chief Hankard reported the P.D. Likes the new schedule and the response times have been good. The BOS reviewed a hardship request for ambulance billing. Selectman Ober made a motion to abate $781.53 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober stated there is a FEMA Emergency Preparedness/Virtual Training but she just heard FEMA is restructuring and laying off +/- 328 people.         







 
  

8.0  Police Department Update – Chief Hankard reported that the new cruiser was received two weeks ago but Ossippee Mountain Electronics has been very busy, so the cruiser is expected to be in service next week sometime and the old cruiser will be going to auction. Chief Hankard provided the BOS with statistics of where stops are being made. Chief Hankard noted motor vehicle stops have picked up with two officers on the ground. Chief Hankard informed the Board that he has held a “Neighborhood Watch” meeting in the Burleigh Hill Road area and residents are excited about the program, which they would like to see expanded. The “NIXLE” program has sparked a lot of calls and been a very good thing for the P.D. Chief Hankard reported that AA Denitto is almost caught up with the “NIBERS” reporting and the department should be able to receive federal grant funding now. Chief Hankard stated he is looking to purchase ammunition that has decreased through Eagle Point located in New Jersey. National Drug Take-Back Day is scheduled for September 29, 2012 from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at the Police Department. Chief Hankard informed the Board that he has received twenty applications for the vacant part-time Police Officer position. Chief Hankard noted he is meeting with the Sheriff's Department next week to discuss radios with no improvements just yet...        








 

9.0  Department of Public Works Update – Director VanTassel provided the Board with the DPW's tentative work schedule for September. Director VanTassel informed the BOS that he is currently working on policies for things like mailboxes, right-of-ways, digging & trenching, etc., in order to have better guidelines to provide to residents. Chair Nickerson asked him to draft something then supply a copy to the Board for their review, then Town Counsel. Director VanTassel provided the Board with a sample driveway permit, as well as a letter that the Town of Hopkinton provides to property owners. Jeff Jenkins suggested language be added to the permit stating, “the permit can be rescinded if the property owner does not maintain the culvert”. Director VanTassel reported a valve problem with Truck #6 and noted he is checking the maintenance records. Chair Nickerson stated the Town of Gilmanton has a reclaiming machine that they use to crush stones then grade & roll. Director VanTassel replied he is using one inch gravel versus one & a half inch, he would like to rebuild the dirt roads from scratch but that would be a long process. Director VanTassel reported he will be advertising sand bids soon and the  trailer needs to be inspected but it has a broken switch. Chair Nickerson stated they need to discuss a new guy/mechanic for the DPW. Jeff Jenkins noted Upper Bay Road was suppose to be crack sealed last November and one way to insure it happens, is to get pictures when it happens. Chair Nickerson noted the Town shouldn't be paying for the repair. Director VanTassel stated the Black Brook Road culvert has a tentative start date of 9/15 but it may be delayed. TA Veloski noted Paul Fluet said there were design issues with the culvert and he reminded Mr. Fluet that the money runs out in October. Director VanTassel stated he wants the project done this year but they may have to pave the culvert only and finish next year.           














10.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – None at this time. 






11.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  11.1 8/29/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of August 29, 2012. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of August 29, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  






 













 

12.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II(a) – Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 10:54 p.m. and Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call; Giunta, present, Ober, present & Nickerson, present. TA Veloski, Director VanTassel were also present. The Board reconvened the public session at 11:16 p.m. Chair Nickerson announced that no decisions were made and the minutes of the non-public session will be sealed.











13.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II(a) – Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 11:17 p.m. and Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call; Giunta, present, Ober, present & Nickerson, present. TA Veloski and Chief Dexter were also present, for the Fire Chief's evaluation. The Board reconvened the public session at 11:56 p.m., no decisions were announced.  





    


   









14.0 New Business – None at this time. 









   










15.0  Old Business      




        



15.1 Town Beach – ADA Compliance – TA Veloski provided the Board with the ADA's Standards for Renovations, which states wherever possible try to be in compliance. 
   








15.2 State Revolving Fund – ARRA monies – TA Veloski stated the repayment schedule is approximately $53K annually. 










 


16.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.  














17.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement –  None at this time.       




  









18.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 




        



             











19.0 Selectman's Reports







             
14.1 Library's cupola – Selectman Ober asked whatever happened with the repair work and TA Veloski replied that Cab Vinton was suppose to get some quotes but he has been on vacation. 


       






14.2 Primary Election – The BOS will attend in shifts. 
 





     







  

20.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 12:12 p.m.














21.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 12, 2012  at the Town Offices, to sign and authorize payroll @ 4:30 p.m. 








 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

09/05/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


